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Highlights of material received through FOI of the Medical Services Commission’s audit of the 
Copeman Health Care Centre.

These documents were received between July 2008 and March 2011

May 2006: MSC Chair Tom Vincent provides assurances to then-NDP health critic that the

terms of reference for MSC audit will be broad:

Vincent, in a later letter to health minister George Abbot, advises him that the audit will be 

conducted through the Billing Integrity Program (BIP). The BIP purpose and function is

narrower than the type of investigation initially indicated:

Copeman’s Physician Services agreement clearly stating it’s policy that non-members are not 

required to pay for insured services:

Audit Report section addressing access to insured services states that auditors “found no 

evidence” that Copeman’s fees are a barrier but does not indicate how or if it attempted to 



produce any evidence. The report simply cites Copeman’s written policy and assurances that 

there has been no demand for insured services from non-members – suggesting that a test of 

access was not performed.

December 2007: After the audit report was completed, MSC Chair Tom Vincent writes to Audit 

and Inspection Committee Chair Robin Hutchinson in response to a media report that 

Copeman staff had demanded payment from a reporter for access to it’s physician services.

Vincent wants to know now or if the auditors performed a similar test of access to verify 

Copeman’s policy:



The response from the Director of Audit and Investigations clearly reveals that a test of access 

was not undertaken, and that the AIC referred to Copeman’s own policy as sufficient 

information to assure it that there were no unlawful user charges required to see a physican.

The response reveals that the audit applied BIP methodology that is designed to check a 

random sample of internal billing records to find evidence of the billing of current/actual 

members for insured services (“extra-billing”). The audit did not seek to find evidence that 

Copeman’s practice of charging user fees (selling memberships) denied patients access to 

publicly insured services. Extra-billing and user charges are distinct. The BIP is designed to 

address the former. However, the initial and ongoing calls for enforcement of the Medicare 

Protection Act are driven by concerns about the latter.
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